


2014-8975/CL 
 
 

2 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 

Department policies are contained in the Department of Human Service s Bridges  
Administrative Manual (BAM), Department of Human Services Bridges Eligibility Manual 
(BEM), D epartment of Human Servic es Reference Tables Manual (RFT), and 
Department of Human Services Emergency Relief Manual (ERM).   
 
The Food Assistance Program (FAP) [formerly  known as the Food Stamp program] i s 
established by the Food Stamp Act of 197 7, as amended, 7 USC 2011 to 2036a and is  
implemented by  the federal regulations c ontained in 7 CFR 271. 1 to 285.5.  The  
Department (formerly known as  the Fam ily Independence Agency) administers FAP 
pursuant to MCL 400.10 and Mich Admin Code, R 400.3001 to .3015. 
 
Additionally, an individual convicted of a felony for the use, possession, or distribution of  
controlled substances  two or more time s in separat e periods  will be permanently 
disqualified if both offenses occurred after August 22, 1996.  BEM 203 
 
In this cas e, the Department determined t hat the Claimant’s FAP application must be 
denied because she was not  eligible ba sed on having two drug-related felon y 
convictions after August 22, 1996.  The Clai mant reported that sh e had been convicted 
of a on the application.   (Exhibit A, page 5)  T he Eligibility Specialist testified that during 
the October 9, 2013, i nterview, the Claimant confirmed having two drug related felon y 
convictions, one in 2001 and the other in 2002. 
 
The Claimant testified that the she has previously received FAP despite having the drug 
related felony convictions.  The Claimant’s testimony indicated a she receiv ed FAP last 
year when she was  liv ing in Detroit.  That  FAP case closed in April 2013 because the 
Claimant became homeless and did not k now that she needed to c ontact the 
Department at that time.  T he Claimant had been he lping a friend with c ancer, and he 
lost his home.   
 
The Claimant is trying to get back on her feet again, and has gotten the okay to go back 
to work after having surgery in September.  The Claimant just started working again, but 
is still homeless for now.  The Claimant is tr ying to save up money to get into her own 
home.  The Claimant is having problems trying to feed herself  while giving some money 
to people she has been stayin g with or having to pay fo r a hotel.  The Claimant  
questioned how felony convictions from 11 or 12 years ago are relevant currently.  The 
Claimant stated she has been c lean for some time and indicated she was willing to be 
tested for substance abuse. The Claim ant credibly testified she needs the FAP 
assistance. 
 
The ev idence was  uncontested that the Claimant has two drug-related felon y 
convictions that occurred in 2001 and 2002.  While it is not clear why the BEM 203 
policy was not applied to the Cla imant’s prior FAP case (s), the Eligibility Specialist and 
this ALJ must apply  the policy as written for the current FAP applicat ion.  This ALJ has 
no authorit y to change or make  any exceptions to t he po licy.  The Claimant is not 
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eligible for FAP due to having two drug-relat ed felony convictions that occurred after 
August 22, 1996.   
 
The Administrative Law Judge, based on the above Findings of Fact and Conclusions of 
Law, and for the reasons stated on the record, if any, finds that the Department acted in 
accordance with Department po licy when it denied the Cla imant’s FAP applic ation 
based on criminal disqualification. 
 

DECISION AND ORDER 
 
Accordingly, the Department’s decision is AFFIRMED.  
 
 

 
Colleen Lack 

Administrative Law Judge 
for Maura Corrigan, Director 

Department of Human Services 
Date Signed:  December 2, 2013 
 
Date Mailed:   December 2, 2013 
 
NOTICE OF APP EAL:  The c laimant may appea l the Dec ision and Order to Circuit  
Court within 30 days  of the rece ipt of the Decision and Order or, i f a timely Request for  
Rehearing or Reconsideration was made, within 30 days of the receipt date of the 
Decision and Order of Reconsideration or Rehearing Decision. 
 
Michigan Administrative Hearing Syst em (MAHS) may order a rehearing  or 
reconsideration on either its own motion or at the request of a par ty within 30 days  of 
the mailing date of this Dec ision and Order .  MAHS will not order a rehearing or  
reconsideration on the Department's mo tion where the final decis ion cannot be 
implemented within 90 days of the filing of the original request (60 days for FAP cases). 
 
A Request for Rehearing or Reconsideration may be granted when one of the following 
exists: 
 

 Newly disc overed evidence that existed at  the time of the or iginal hearing that 
could affect the outcome of the original hearing decision; 

 Misapplication of manual policy or law in the hearing decision which led to a 
wrong conclusion; 

 Typographical, mathematical or other obvious error in the hearing decision that 
affects the rights of the client; 

 Failure of the ALJ to address in the hearing decision relevant issues raised in the 
hearing request. 






